

Oaklands Road Haywards Heath West Sussex RH16 1SS Switchboard: 01444 458166

DX 300320 Haywards Heath 1 www.midsussex.gov.uk

3 October 2022

Meetings of Council Committees are broadcast live through the Mid Sussex District
Council's YouTube channel. Limited space is available to observe proceedings in-person.
Those wishing to do so must reserve a seat by completing a Registration Form by 4pm on the working day prior to the meeting.

Dear Councillor,

A meeting of LICENSING COMMITTEE will be held in the COUNCIL CHAMBER at these offices on TUESDAY, 11TH OCTOBER, 2022 at 7.00 pm when your attendance is requested.

Yours sincerely, KATHRYN HALL Chief Executive

AGENDA

		Pages
1.	To receive apologies for absence.	
2.	To receive Declarations of Interest from Members in respect of any matter on the Agenda.	
3.	To confirm the Minutes of the previous meeting held on 28 June 2022.	3 - 6
4.	To consider any items that the Chairman agrees to take as urgent business.	
5.	Statement of Gambling Policy.	7 - 46
6.	Update to Licensing Committee on Licensing of Taxi and Private Hire Vehicles.	47 - 50
7.	Questions pursuant to Council Procedure Rule 10.2 due notice of which has been given.	



To: Members of Licensing Committee: Councillors J Dabell (Chairman), G Marsh (Vice-Chair), G Allen, M Cornish, B Forbes, L Gibbs, J Henwood, J Knight, C Laband, Anthea Lea, J Mockford, S Smith, N Walker, R Webb and N Webster

Minutes of a meeting of Licensing Committee held on Tuesday, 28th June, 2022 from 5.00 pm - 6.00 pm

Present: J Dabell (Chairman)

G Marsh (Vice-Chair)

M Cornish C Laband R Webb L Gibbs Anthea Lea N Webster

J Henwood N Walker

Absent: Councillors G Allen, B Forbes, J Knight, J Mockford and S Smith

1. TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE.

Apologies were received from Councillors Allen, Forbes, Knight, Mockford and Smith.

2. TO RECEIVE DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST FROM MEMBERS IN RESPECT OF ANY MATTER ON THE AGENDA.

None.

3. TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETINGS HELD ON 8 FEBRUARY AND 11 MAY 2022.

The Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 8 February and 11 May 2022 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

4. TO CONSIDER ANY ITEMS THAT THE CHAIRMAN AGREES TO TAKE AS URGENT BUSINESS.

None.

5. REQUEST FOR INCREASE IN HACKNEY CARRIAGE FARES 2022.

The Chairman advised that at the last committee meeting the Members had resolved to wait six months before reviewing an increase in Hackney Carriage fares, as fuel prices had risen sharply the matter would be reviewed early.

Gary Newman, Licensing Officer introduced the report which asked the Committee to consider a proposal from a section of the Taxi trade requesting an increase in the Hackney Carriage fares. The Committee were advised that Hackney Carriages are set and regulated by the Council, drivers are not permitted to charge more than the metered fare. In February 2022 a proposal to increase the fare was received by Station Taxis on behalf of a section of the Hackney trade. The last increase in fares was in 2018 and during the last 3 years there has been an increase in the cost of living, fuel and maintenance costs. At the meeting on 8 February the Committee resolved to reconsider the tariffs in 6 months' time. The Officer noted that the Mid Sussex Taxi Association had been inactive since 2018. The taxi trade has

experienced additional costs since February 2022 including: the introduction of Statutory Standards, the roll out of mandatory training, the planned introduction of CCTV in vehicles, future loss of income due to the effects of the pandemic, and increased cost of fuel and a general rise in the cost of living.

The Officer advised that Appendix 1 detailed the new proposal received from Mr Andrew Harding, a MSDC Hackney Driver. The proposal suggested keeping the same three tariff system, hiring times and bank holidays remain the same with a straight increase of 40 pence across all tariffs; tariff 1 starting at £3.60, tariff 2 £5.40 and tariff 3 £7.20; after the first 140ms the yardage would also reduce to 130ms. He also noted additional costs incurred by the drivers of pollution and airport drop off charges. He highlighted that the increase in the soiling charge was to reflect cost of professional cleaning of the vehicle and the loss of earnings whilst the vehicle was cleaned. Appendix 2 contained the drivers' signatures, appendix 3 listed the current tariff and appendix 4 the proposal by Mr Harding and a comparison in appendix 5. The Officer advised the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 provides the power and mechanism for the local authority to set fares for Hackney Carriages.

The Chairman advised there were two speakers Mr Mark Humphrey and Mr Andrew Harding; he noted that the fuel price is determined by taking an average cost from petrol stations.

Mr Andrew Harding addressed the Committee and thanked them for considering his proposal. He reiterated there had been no increase in fares for three years and the cost to run a taxi had increased significantly, noting the cost of maintenance, fuel and tyres. Many drivers had thought the previous proposal of a five-tier tariff as too complicated and had not signed the signature list. The proposal was for the same three-tier tariff with a fare increase, he wanted a tariff that was fair to both the customers and the drivers which was easy to understand. A 40-pence increase had been suggested but fuel prices had increased since the proposal was submitted, and inflation might soon reach 10%. He advised it was not easy to get them together and they all have different ideas.

Mark Humphrey, Station Taxis addressed the Committee noting he had been invited by the Vice-Chairman following the previous meeting, and noted he was not happy with the way the decision on his proposal was reached. His company had successfully used a five-tier 5 tariff system for four months with no complaints. He advised drivers work unsociable hours and he had reduced the number of drivers by half since the pandemic. He suggested that the drivers who had signed up for the increase on the three-tier tariff might not work Friday and Saturday nights. Following deductions for running costs the drivers only retained approximately 65% of the takings. At the 2018 proposal for an increase, he also asked for an annual review. The Taxi Trade Association no longer exists as drivers did not attend the meetings them to attend the meetings; the 154 licence holders all have different opinions.

The Chairman advised the public do appreciate the taxi drivers and the hours they operate, and he invited Mr Harding to respond to comments by Mr Humphreys.

Mr Harding noted the five-tier tariff works for Station Taxis, but the drivers at the rank preferred the current system. Many drivers work after midnight on Friday and Saturday nights, taxi drivers change over in the afternoon. Many customers will pay the rates charged by Station Taxis, but they want a reasonable increase as fuel prices have increased since the proposal was put forward.

The Vice-Chairman confirmed he had been against the previous request for an increase in fares as it was too soon after the pandemic, if he had known fuel prices would significantly increase, he would have had a different opinion. He agreed it was now right to review the tariffs which he supported, that drivers do not have to charge as much as the fares agreed by the Council and highlighted the public service provided by the drivers. He suggested increasing the start-up charge to £3.80 or £4.00.

Paul Vickers, Litigation Team Leader advised the Committee that they should either agree to Mr Harding's proposal or put forward an alternative proposal regarding the start-up and whether the increase would be the same across all three tariffs.

The Members queried how the Emergency Fuel Surcharge would work especially with fluctuating fuel prices, the calculation of the average pump price, requested a wider sample, asked how the increased soiling charge is collected, why Station Taxis are able to use a five-tier tariff, requested clarity on the additional charges for congestion/pollution and airport drop off charges and an annual review of the tariffs.

Jon Bryant, Senior Licensing Officer noted the pump price charged at the petrol station opposite Haywards Heath Railway Station (currently Elite Garage) is used to activate any fuel surcharges. In future to ensure clarity the Licensing team will email confirmation when the price exceeds the threshold for the emergency fuel surcharges, however the drivers do not have to request this additional charge from their customers. He clarified that the fuel surcharge relates to the type of fuel that particular driver uses, the team would advise petrol and diesel drivers appropriately. He commented that drivers in East Grinstead and Burgess Hill might would not be aware of the price charged at Elite Garage. The soiling charge for professional cleaning of a taxi had not increased for 12 years and would also include the loss of earnings for the driver whilst their vehicle could not be used. If a customer refuses to pay the soiling charge it becomes a civil debt and the driver can claim through the courts, this will be easier as the cost will be detailed in the Council policy for fares and additional charges. Station Taxis is a private hire company, and they can set their own fares, the Council only set hackney carriage fares. He highlighted the introduction of pick up / drop off charges by airports and congestion/pollution charges, noting that Hackney Carriage drivers can only reclaim these costs if they are listed on the agreed tariff. This would prevent drivers losing money when accepting a fare and confirmed they can only claim the additional amount incurred.

The Chairman advised the taxi must be professionally cleaned to an agreed standard; a Member had researched the current costs of a professional valet, so it was a reasonable increase. If the public thought taxis were charging an excessive fare, following a fall in pump prices they may not use taxis.

A Member was content with the fuel surcharges and suggested a pro-rata reduction when the average pump price dropped, as drivers should not generate excess profits. The Senior Licensing Officer confirmed there is no fuel surcharge when pump prices fall below £1.90. Tom Clark, Head of Legal Services advised this change would have to be discussed at another meeting.

Following a discussion, it was agreed that to calculate the average fuel price to trigger the emergency fuel surcharge the Licensing Team would also sample prices at a petrol station in East Grinstead and Burgess Hill. These would be the Esso garage on Station Road in East Grinstead and the BP garage on London Road. In Burgess Hill.

A Member noted it would be easier to secure a civil claim to recoup soiling charges as taxis would soon have CCTV installed.

The Members agreed with a pro-rata increase for all tariffs, change to meterage and the increased soiling charge. The Cabinet Member for Community noted the ability of people to pay a higher fare and wanted drivers to earn a professional living wage, due to their knowledge, presentation of their vehicle and additional costs incurred with the recent changes. Tariffs should be kept as simple and affordable as possible.

Following a discussion on an appropriate time to annually review the fares, the Vice-Chairman proposed a revised recommendation increasing the tariffs by 20 pence more than Mr Harding's proposal, tariff 1 start-up £3.80, tariff 2 £5.60 and tariff 3 £7.40, all other changes proposed by Mr Harding would remain including an annual review in June. This was seconded by Cllr Laband.

The Chairman confirmed the Committee wanted to support the drivers and be fair, and as there were no further questions the Chairman took the Members to a vote on the amended recommendation which was unanimously agreed.

RESOLVED

That the Committee approved an increase in the Hackney Carriage Fares, tariff 1 start-up £3.80, tariff 2 £5.60 and tariff 3 £7.40; reduce yardage for next 140 metres to 130 metres keeping the waiting time and cost the same 20p 30p and 40p respectively; an increase on when pump prices during periods reach a) £1.90-£2.24 (increased from 20p to 50p), b) £2.25-£2.49 (increased from 40p to 90p) and c) £2.50 per litre (increased from 60p to £1.10); update of tariff card to cover congestion/pollution charges and airport drop off charges under "Surcharges"; increase of the soiling charge to £150.00, and an annual review of the tariff card in June.

6. QUESTIONS PURSUANT TO COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 10.2 DUE NOTICE OF WHICH HAS BEEN GIVEN.

None.

The meeting finished at 6.00 pm

Chairman

Agenda Item 5

STATEMENT OF GAMBLING POLICY

REPORT OF: Tom Clark, Head of Regulatory Services. Contact Officer: Jon Bryant, Senior Licensing Officer

Email: jon.bryant@midsussex.gov.uk Tel: 01444 477428

Wards Affected: ALL Key Decision: No

Report to: Licensing Committee

Purpose of Report

1. To advise the Committee on the content of the Draft Gambling Act 2005 (Statement of Licensing Policy) 2023 (Appendix 1). The Policy is currently out for public consultation until 10 November 2022. The Scrutiny Committee for Community, Leisure, and Parking reviewed the Policy on 28 September 2022.

Recommendations

2. The Committee is recommended to note the contents of the Draft Statement of Licensing Policy for Gambling in Appendix 1.

Background

- 3. Section 349 of the Gambling Act 2005 requires a Licensing Authority (Mid Sussex District Council) to prepare and publish a statement of its Licensing Policy every three years or as appropriate. The existing Policy is due for re-publication.
- 4. The Statement is not intended to be used to limit gambling establishments, but how we apply the Act in order to protect the public through the three objectives:
 - Preventing gambling from being a source of crime or disorder, being associated with crime or disorder or being used to support crime;
 - Ensuring that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way;
 - Protecting children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling.
- 5. In accordance with the Gambling Act 2005, the Draft Policy contained in Appendix 1 was published for a 6-week consultation period which commenced on 29 September 2022. The list of consultees included the following:
 - Elected Members
 - Town and Parish Councils
 - Sussex Police
 - West Sussex Fire and Rescue Service
 - West Sussex County Council
 - The trade bodies representing premises licence holders and local businesses
 - Members of the public via the Council's web site, the local libraries and help points
 - HM Customs and Excise
 - Gamblers Anonymous
 - Citizens Advice Centres

- 6. The current Policy has been reviewed in accordance with several regulatory and legislative changes and the statutory guidance. There are no substantial changes to the current Policy Statement.
- 7. To provide some context, we currently licence:
 - 2 Adult Gaming Centres (Pease Pottage Services)
 - 7 Betting Shops
 - 69 premises with Gaming Machines that are licensed to sell alcohol and that have an automatic entitlement to have 2 gaming machines provided they have notified us
 - 9 premises with 3 or more Gaming machines
 - 8 Club Gaming Machine Permits (Registered Clubs) larger prize money
 - 1 Club Gaming Permits allows certain gaming and larger prize money machines
 - 77 Small Society Lotteries are registered (these register annually to allow raffles, sale of tickets etc.)
- 8. The Committee will be aware that the Government is currently reviewing the Gambling Act, and a white paper is due to be published in October at the earliest, setting out the conclusions of the review and any potential reforms of the Act. We will incorporate any legislative changes announced by the Government as a result of their consultation into our revised policy.

Policy Context

9. The Gambling Act 2005 (Statement of Licensing Policy) is produced in accordance with the provisions of The Gambling Act 2005 (Licensing Authority Policy Statement England and Wales) Regulations 2006, which places a duty on the Council to carry out its licensing functions in respect to the licensing, inspection and enforcement of such premises.

Financial Implications

10. None

Risk Management Implications

11. The Council is required to review its Statement every three years or sooner if appropriate. Failure of a Council to review their Policy could be open to a legal challenge.

Equality and Customer Service Implications

12. An equality impact assessment was carried out in the development of this Statement and did not identify any negative impacts for customers and those protected by equalities legislation. The Statement is intended to protect the public and through our consultation with a range of stakeholders, including the Police, we will ensure that any relevant issues are identified.

Sustainability Implications

13. None for the purposes of this report.

Background Papers

Appendix 1 - Gambling Policy Statement of Principles 2022



MID SUSSEX DISTRICT COUNCIL

STATEMENT OF PRINCIPLES

GAMBLING ACT 2005 (Licensing Authority Policy Statement)

Approved Gambling Act 2005 Licensing Authority Policy Statement to take effect from 1st January 2023 for 3 years.

All references to the Guidance refer to the Gambling Commission's Guidance to Local Authorities 5th Edition published September 2015

Contents

1.	Introduction3					
2.	Mid Sussex District Council Geographical Area3					
3.	Licensing Objectives Declaration4					
4.	Responsible Authorities4					
5.	Interested parties5					
6.	Gambling Risk Assessments6					
7.	Exchange of Information6					
8.	Enforcement6					
9.	Licensing Authority's functions7					
10.	Duplication with other regulatory regimes8					
11.	Table Of Delegation Of Licensing Functions9					
12.	Policies supporting each of the licensing objectives10					
13. asso	13. Preventing gambling from being a source of crime or disorder, being associated with crime or disorder or being used to support crime10					
14.	Ensuring that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way11					
15. or e	Protecting children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed xploited by gambling12					
16.	Premises Licences12					
17.	Primary Gambling Activity15					
18.	Conditions15					
20.	Buildings divided into more than one premises16					
19.	Separation of premises within a single building16					
21.	Access to premises17					
22.	Casinos17					
23.	Bingo18					
24.	Betting (Other)18					
25.	Betting Tracks including other sporting venues19					

26.	Adult Gaming Centres	.20			
27.	Family Entertainment Centres (FEC):	.21			
28.	Travelling Fairs	.22			
29.	Door Supervisors	.22			
30.	Provisional Statements	.22			
31.	Reviews	.23			
32.	Permits	.24			
33. Perr	Unlicensed Family Entertainment Centre (UFEC) Gaming Machine mits	.24			
34.	Alcohol-Licensed Premises Gaming Machine Permits	.25			
35.	Prize Gaming Permits	.27			
36.	Club Gaming and Club Machines Permits	.27			
37.	Temporary Use Notices (TUN's)	.29			
38.	Occasional Use Notices	.29			
Арр	endix 1	.30			
Gan	ning machine (fruit machine, slot machine) categories	.30			
Арр	endix 2	.32			
Organisations & Groups Consulted32					
SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDANCE DOCUMENT 134					
SUIDDI EMENTADY GUIDANCE DOCUMENT 2					

1. Introduction

- 1.1. Under section 349 of the Gambling Act 2005 (the Act) the council is required to publish a statement of Licensing Policy which it proposes to apply when exercising its functions under the Act. The form of the policy is set out in The Gambling Act 2005 (Licensing Authority Policy Statement) (England and Wales) Regulations 2007. The Gambling Commission's Guidance to licensing authorities published on 1st April 2021 (Commission's Guidance) contains further detail on the form of the council's statement of principles.
- 1.2. Gambling is a legitimate regulated activity that is enjoyed by a large number of the population. However, there are a number of people within our society who are at risk to gambling related harm. The Council, as the Licensing Authority under the Act has a duty to consider applications relating to allowing gambling facilities within the District to ensure that they meet the fundamental principles of the Act. In doing so the authority must balance the needs of business to profit and grow with the potential impact on those who are vulnerable to being exploited or susceptible to gambling related harm.
- 1.3. The Council's policy is intended to promote the three licensing objectives set out in the Act. These objectives are:
 - Preventing gambling from being a source of crime or disorder, being associated with crime or disorder or being used to support crime;
 - Ensuring that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way;
 - Protecting children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling.

The Council has a duty to pursue the licensing objectives, and we expect gambling business to deliver them.

- 1.4. The Act requires that the following people and bodies be consulted in the revision of the statement:
 - The Chief Officer of Police.
 - People and bodies representing the interests of persons in gambling businesses in the area.
 - People and bodies who represent the interests of persons who are likely to be affected by the exercise of the authority's functions under the Act.
- 1.5. A list of those consulted on the revision of the statement of principles is attached at Appendix 2. In producing the final policy statement, it has had regard to:
 - the licensing objectives in the Act
 - the guidance issued by the Commission
 - any responses from those consulted on its policy statement
- 1.6. It should be noted that this policy statement will not override the right of any person to make an application, or to make representations about an application, or to apply for a review of a licence, as each will be considered on its own merits and in accordance with the statutory requirements of the Act.

2. Mid Sussex District Council Geographical Area

2.1. Mid Sussex District Council is located within the County of West Sussex. It is a relatively prosperous area whose residents are generally well qualified. The age demographics point to an increasingly ageing population. More than half the area

is designated as an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty. It lies on the eastern edge of the county and shares boundaries with East Sussex to the east, Surrey to the north and Brighton and Hove and the South Downs National Park to the south. Mid Sussex covers an area of 128 square miles and includes the three main towns of East Grinstead, Burgess Hill and Haywards Heath. There are some 25 villages and many small hamlets in a predominantly rural area outside of the main towns. The District has a population of approximately 146,000. Sixty percent of the population lives in the three main towns with the remaining 40% living in the smaller villages and rural areas.

2.2 Mid Sussex is a safe place to live and work and is kept so by the Mid Sussex community and agencies such as the Council and Police working together. Since 1998 there has been a legal duty on agencies to work together with the community to reduce crime and anti-social behaviour. The Mid Sussex Partnership acts as the formal co-ordinating group to ensure that Mid Sussex meets this legal duty.

3. Licensing Objectives Declaration

3.1. In reviewing this Policy, this Licensing Authority declares that it has had regard to the licensing objectives of the Gambling Act 2005, the Guidance to Licensing Authorities issued by the Gambling Commission, and any responses from those consulted on the statement.

4. Responsible Authorities

4.1. The council is required by regulations to state the principles it will apply in exercising its powers under Section 157(h) of the Act to designate, in writing, a body which is competent to advise the authority about the protection of children from harm.

The principles are:

- the need for the body to be responsible for an area covering the whole of the council's area; and
- the need for the body to be answerable to democratically elected persons, rather than any particular vested interest group.
- 4.2. In common with its practice under the Licensing Act 2003, the council designates the West Sussex Children Safeguarding Board to advise on the protection of children from harm. The Responsible Authorities are therefore:
 - The Council's Licensing Service (as licensing authority)
 - The Gambling Commission
 - Sussex Police
 - West Sussex County Council Fire and Rescue Service
 - The Council's Planning and Economy Services (as planning authority)
 - The Council's Environmental Protection Team (as the authority minimising or preventing the risk of environmental pollution and/or harm to human health)
 - West Sussex Children Safeguarding Board
 - H.M. Revenue and Customs
- 4.3. The Secretary of State has not, as yet, prescribed any further Responsible Authorities. The contact details of all the Responsible Authorities under the Act are listed in the Supplementary Guidance to this document.

5. Interested parties

- 5.1. Interested parties can make representations about licence applications or apply for a review of an existing licence. These parties are defined in s158 of the Act as follows: "For the purposes of this Part a person is an interested party in relation to a premises licence or in relation to an application for or in respect of a premises licence if, in the opinion of the licensing authority which issues the licence or to which the applications is made, the person-
 - lives sufficiently close to the premises to be likely to be affected by the authorised activities.
 - has business interests that might be affected by the authorised activities, or
 - represents persons who satisfy paragraph (a) or (b)
- 5.2. When determining whether a person is an interested party for the purposes of the Act we will not apply rigid rules but will apply the principle that 'each case will be decided upon its merits.'
- 5.3. In considering whether a person lives sufficiently close to a premises to be considered to be an interested party the following matters will be taken into account
 - The size of the premises.
 - The nature of the premises
 - The distance of the premises from the habitual residence or workplace of the person making the representation.
 - The potential impact of the premises (numbers of customers, routes likely to taken by those visiting the premises).
 - The circumstances of the person and nature of their interests, which may be relevant to the distance from the premises.
- 5.4. In determining whether a person or organisation "has business interests" we will adopt the widest possible interpretation and include residents' and tenants' associations, trade associations, trades unions, partnerships, charities, faith groups and medical practices, as appropriate.
- 5.5. The council will regard bodies such as trade associations, trade unions, residents' and tenants' associations, and professional advisors such as solicitors, barristers and consultants, as capable of representing interested parties where they are satisfied that the interested party has asked for representation. We will only regard representative bodies as interested parties in their own right if they have a member who can be classed as an interested person under the terms of the Act.
- 5.6. In principle, the council will allow any person to represent an interested party, but it may seek to have it confirmed that the person genuinely represents the interested party. We will generally require evidence that a person/body (e.g. an advocate or relative) 'represents' someone. If persons representing interested parties are Councillors, Members of Parliament or Members of the European Parliament, then no specific evidence of being asked to represent an interested person will be required as long as they represent the area likely to be affected.
- 5.7. If individuals wish to approach Councillors to ask them to represent their views then those Councillors shall not sit on a Licensing Sub-Committee that meets to determine the licence application. If there are any doubts then either interested parties or Councillors should contact the Licensing Team for advice.

6. Gambling Risk Assessments

- The Gambling Commission (the Commission) introduced new provisions in its social responsibility code within the Licence Conditions and Codes of Practice (LCCP), which require gambling operators to assess the local risks to the licensing objectives posed by the provision of gambling facilities at each of their premises, and to have policies, procedures and control measures to mitigate those risks. The risk assessment requirement is intended to provide a well evidenced and transparent approach to considering and implementing measures to address the risks associated with gambling.
- The introduction of new provisions in the social responsibility code within the LCCP encourages local authorities, the Commission and the industry to work in partnership to address local issues and concerns. Gambling operators are required to undertake a risk assessment for all of their licensed premises. Operators must also undertake a review of those assessments when certain triggers are met.
- 6.3 This local risk assessment process is not the same as other forms of risk assessment undertaken by gambling operators, such as Health and Safety at Work, Fire Safety and Food Hygiene, etc. These local risk assessments are specific to the potential harm that gambling premises can have on one or more of the licensing objectives under the Act. They are specific to the premises, the local area and the local community.

7. Exchange of Information

- 7.1 The council will act in accordance with the provisions of Section 350 of the Act in its exchange of information with the Gambling Commission; this includes a provision that the Data Protection Act 1998 will not be contravened. We will also have regard to Guidance issued by the Gambling Commission to local authorities on this matter, as well as any relevant regulations issued by the Secretary of State under the powers provided in the Act.
- 7.2. Licensing authorities are required to include in their statements the principles to be applied by the authority in exercising the functions under sections 29 and 30 of the Act with respect to the exchange of information between it and the Gambling Commission, and the functions under section 350 of the Act with respect to the exchange of information between it and the other interested persons and bodies listed in Schedule 6 to the Act. The principle that this Licensing Authority applies is that it will act in accordance with the provisions of the Gambling Act 2005 in its exchange of information which includes the provision that the Data Protection Act 1998 will not be contravened. The Licensing Authority will also have regard to any Guidance issued by the Gambling Commission to local authorities on this matter when it is published, as well as any relevant regulations issued by the Secretary of State under the powers provided in the Gambling Act 2005.

Should any protocols be established as regards information exchange with other bodies then they will be made available

8. Enforcement

8.1 The principles to be applied by the council in exercising the functions under Part 15 of the Act with respect to the inspection of premises; and the powers under section 346 of the Act to institute criminal proceedings in respect of the offences specified, are stated below.

- 8.2. The council will operate within the principles of natural justice and take into account the Human Rights Act 1998. We will have regard to Commission Guidance and will endeavour to avoid unnecessary duplication with other regulatory regimes as far as possible and to be:
 - Proportionate: only intervening when necessary: Remedies will be appropriate to the risk posed, and costs identified and minimised;
 - Accountable: able to justify its decisions, and be subject to public scrutiny;
 - Consistent: implementing rules and standards fairly in a joined-up way;
 - Transparent: open, and keep conditions placed on premises licences simple and user friendly; and
 - Targeted: focusing on the problems and aiming to minimise the side effects.
- 8.3. The main enforcement and compliance role for the council is to ensure compliance with the premises licences and other permissions which it grants itself. The Gambling Commission will be the enforcement body for operating licences and personal licences. Similarly, concerns about manufacture, supply or repair of gaming machines will not be dealt with by us, but we will be alert to the way premises are operated and will notify the Gambling Commission if it becomes aware of matters of concern in the operation of the premises.

This Licensing Authority has adopted and implemented a risk-based inspection programme, based on:

- The licensing objectives
- Relevant codes of practice
- Guidance issued by the Gambling Commission, in particular at Part 36
- The principles set out in this statement of licensing policy

The main enforcement and compliance role for this Licensing Authority in terms of the Gambling Act 2005 will be to ensure compliance with premises licences and other permissions which it authorises. The Gambling Commission will be the enforcement body for operating and personal licences. It is also worth noting that concerns about manufacture, supply or repair of gaming machines will not be dealt with by the Licensing Authority but will be notified to the Gambling Commission

8.4. Our enforcement policy is available upon request to the licensing team.

9. Licensing Authority's functions

- 9.1 Licensing authorities are required under the Act to:
 - Be responsible for the licensing of premises where gambling activities are to take place by issuing Premises Licences
 - Issue Provisional Statements
 - Regulate members' clubs and miners' welfare institutes who wish to undertake certain gaming activities via issuing Club Gaming Permits and/or Club Machine Permits
 - Issue Club Machine Permits to Commercial Clubs
 - Grant permits for the use of certain lower stake gaming machines at unlicensed Family Entertainment Centres
 - Receive notifications from alcohol licensed premises (under the Licensing Act 2003) for the use of two or fewer gaming machines

- Issue Licensed Premises Gaming Machine Permits for premises licensed to sell/supply alcohol for consumption on the licensed premises, under the Licensing Act 2003, where there are more than two machines
- Register small society lotteries below the prescribed thresholds
- Issue Prize Gaming Permits
- Receive and endorse Temporary Use Notices
- Receive Occasional Use Notices for betting at tracks
- Provide information to the Gambling Commission regarding details of licences, permits and other permissions issued (see section above on 'information exchange')
- Maintain registers of the permits and licences that are issued under these functions
- 9.2. The licensing of remote gambling is the sole responsibility of the Gambling Commission via operating licences.
 It should be noted that local licensing authorities are not involved in licensing remote gambling. This will fall to the Gambling Commission via operating licences

10. Duplication with other regulatory regimes

10.1. The council will seek to avoid any duplication with other statutory and regulatory systems where possible, including planning. The licensing authority will not consider whether an application for a premises licence, permit or other permission is for a premise that has been or is likely to be awarded planning permission or building regulations approval, in its own consideration of it. Nor will it regard the granting of a licence, permit or permission as fettering the council's ability to consider planning applications independently on their planning merits.

11. Table Of Delegation of Licensing Functions

Matter to be Dealt with	Full Council	Full Licensing committee	Licensing sub- Committee	Officers
Three year licensing policy	Х			
Policy not to permit casinos	Х			
Application for premises licenses			Where representations have been received and not withdrawn	Where no representations received/representation have been withdrawn
Application for a variation to a licence			Where representations have been received and not withdrawn	Where no representations received/representation have been withdrawn
Application for a transfer of a licence			Where representations have been received from the Commission	Where no representations received from the Commission
Application for a provisional statement			Where representations have been received and not withdrawn	Where no representations received/representation have been withdrawn
Review of a premises licence			x	
Application for club gaming/club machine permits			Where representations have been received and not withdrawn	Where no representations received/ representation have been withdrawn
Cancellation of club gaming/club machine permits			x	
Applications for other permits				x
Cancellation of licensed premises gaming machine permits				x
Consideration of temporary use notice				х
Decision to give a counter notice to a temporary use notice			x	

12. Policies supporting each of the licensing objectives

- 12.1 As mentioned above the Act contains three licensing objectives (page1) which underpin the functions of the licensing authority. These objectives are:
 - Preventing gambling from being a source of crime or disorder, being associated with crime or disorder, or being used to support crime,
 - Ensuring that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way,
 - Protecting children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling.
- 12.2 Section 153 of the Act states that in exercising its functions under the Act the licensing authority shall aim to permit gambling in so far as it thinks it is: in accordance with the Commission's codes and guidance to local authorities; reasonably consistent with the licensing objectives and in accordance with the licensing authority's statement of principles. The authority intends to assist applicants, responsible authorities and interested parties by detailing the criteria that it will consider as being reasonably consistent with each of the objectives when considering applications.
- 12.3 The council will continue to review this Statement and will revise it further as appropriate in response to changing circumstances.
- 13. Policy Objective 1-Preventing gambling from being a source of crime or disorder, being associated with crime or disorder or being used to support crime.

Policy Objective 1

To prevent gambling from being a source of crime or disorder, being associated with crime or disorder, or being used to support crime, the Licensing Authority will apply the following criteria and take into account the following considerations, where relevant, in determining applications and reviews:

- a) Whether the premises make or will make a contribution to the levels of crime and disorder and whether the applicant has demonstrated that he has, or intends to, implement sufficient controls to prevent the premises being a source of, and/or associated with crime or disorder, or being used to support crime, if the application is granted.
- b) Where an area is known for high levels of crime the council will consider carefully whether gambling premises are suitable to be located there, and whether additional conditions may be necessary, such as the provision of CCTV, minimum levels of staffing and licensed door supervisors.
- c) Whether there is a history of crime or disorder associated with the premises or its use by those involved in crime to associate or dispose of the proceeds of crime.
- d) Whilst issues of nuisance are not included specifically in the gambling objectives, the council may consider, when making decisions on the applications for premising licenses, that extreme instances of public nuisance and persistent public nuisance may constitute disorder and criminal offences.
- e) Whether the layout, lighting and fitting out of the premises have been designed so as to minimise conflict and opportunities for crime and disorder.
- f) Whether sufficient management measures are proposed or are in place to prevent the premises being a source of, or associated with crime or disorder, or used to support crime either as a place of association or to avoid apprehension.

- 13.1 Applicants for premises licences will have to hold an operator's licence from the Commission (except occupiers of tracks who do not propose to offer gambling themselves). Generally, the licensing authority will not (unless evidence to the contrary comes to light) have to ascertain if the applicant is suitable to hold a premises licence. The licensing authority will have to be satisfied that the premises will not adversely affect the licensing objectives and is compliant with the Commission's Guidance, codes or practice and this statement of principles.
- 13.2 The council will expect the applicant to have a good understanding of the local area in which they either operate, or intend to operate, a gambling premises. The applicant will have to provide evidence that they meet the criteria set out in this policy and demonstrate that in operating the premises they will promote this objective. Operators need to be aware of how the operation of their premises may impact on this objective. We will expect the applicants to provide details as to their crime prevention measures and any risk assessments that they have carried out. The operator must meet the Commission's requirements to obtain and hold an operator's licence, whilst the Licensing Authority's concerns are focused on the premises and how the operation of the premises will affect the licensing objectives.
- 14. Policy Objective 2-Ensuring that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way.

Policy Objective 2

To ensure that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way, the Licensing Authority will apply the following criteria and take into account the following considerations, where relevant, in determining applications and reviews:

- a) Whether the premises will operate with such measures that will ensure that the gambling activity is conducted in a fair and open way.
- b) Whether the layout, lighting and fitting out of the premises have been designed so as to ensure gambling is conducted in a fair and open way.
- c) Whether sufficient management measures are proposed or are in place to ensure that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way.
- d) Whether the management and operation of the premises is open and transparent.
- e) Whether the operators of the premises have been or will be fully cooperative with enforcement agencies.
- f) Whether the Commissions Codes of Practice have been complied with
- 14.1 The Gambling Commission is the body primarily concerned with ensuring that each operator conducts gambling activities in a fair and open way. The Licensing Authority will consider each application on its own merits and will look closely at applications for types of premises that can be run by an operator where there is no requirement to hold an operator's licence. Track owners do not necessarily require an operator's licence and any application made by such an unlicensed operator will be scrutinised to ensure that this objective is met. In these circumstances, the applicant would be expected to address how they intend to ensure that gambling will be conducted fairly and openly. The Licensing Authority may wish to impose conditions to ensure that the environment in which betting takes place is suitable.

15. Policy Objective 3 - Protecting children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling.

Policy Objective 3

To protect children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling, the Licensing Authority will apply the following criteria and take into account the following considerations, where relevant, in determining applications and reviews.

- a) Whether there are appropriate measures in place to protect children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling.
- b) Has the operator a specific training programme for staff to ensure that they are able to identify children and vulnerable people and take appropriate action to promote this objective to exclude them from the premises or parts of the premises.
- c) If the premise is an adult only environment has the operator taken effective measures to implement an appropriate proof of age scheme to ensure that no one under the age of 18 is admitted to the premises or restricted areas.
- d) Whether the layout, lighting and fitting out of the premises have been designed so as to not attract children and other vulnerable persons who might be harmed or exploited by gambling.
- e) Whether sufficient management measures are proposed or are in place to protect children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling.
- f) Whether any promotional material associated with the premises could encourage the use of the premises by children or young people.
- 15.1 The Licensing Authority will expect applicants to consider the measures necessary to promote the licensing objective of protecting children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling. The location of the premises may be a significant factor if for example the premises are located near a school, hostel or other sensitive premises. Other policies specifically deal with location although the applicant will have to demonstrate that there are suitable control measures to promote this objective.
- 15.2 Persons under 18 cannot be admitted to many types of gambling premises. It is noted that the Act and Commission Guidance does not define the term vulnerable persons. The Commission states that "it will for regulatory purposes assume that this group includes people who gamble more than they want to; people who gamble beyond their means; and people who may not be able to make informed or balanced decisions about gambling due to a mental impairment, alcohol or drugs". This is the definition of vulnerable persons the council will use in its consideration of applications.

16. Premises Licences

- 16.1 Any person or business that wishes to offer gambling for which an operating licence from the Gambling Commission is required, and which is premises based, must apply to the Licensing Authority for a premises licence.
- 16.2 Premises licences can authorise the provision of facilities on:

- casino premises
- bingo premises
- betting premises including tracks and premises used by betting intermediaries
- adult gaming centre premises,
- family entertainment centre premises.
- 16.3 For each premises type the Act makes it clear that the primary activity should be that described in the premises licence type. It is the council's opinion that all gambling premises, whether subject to application or currently licensed, must operate primarily in the use of the licence type applied for or issued.
- 16.4 A premises licence issued by us will be subject to mandatory and/or default conditions and conditions imposed by the council. The council may consider that conditions, other than the mandatory or default conditions, are necessary to ensure that the premises are reasonably consistent with the licensing objectives, the Commission's codes of practice and/or local authority guidance, and this statement of principles.
- 16.5 Under the Gambling Commission's Licence Conditions and Codes of Practice (LCCP) there is a requirement for licensees to assess the local risks to the licensing objectives posed by the provision of gambling facilities at their premises. Social Responsibility code (SR) 10.1.1:
 - Licensees must assess the local risks to the licensing objectives posed by the provision of gambling facilities at each of their premises and have policies procedures and control measures to mitigate those risks. In making risk assessments, licensees must take into account relevant matters identified in the licensing authority's statement of licensing policy.
 - 2. Licensees must review and update as necessary their local risk assessments.
 - a) To take account of significant changes in local circumstances including those identified in a licensing authority's statement of licensing policy
 - b) When there are significant changes at a licensed premises that may affect their mitigation of local risks
 - c) When applying for a variation of a premises licence
 - d) In any case undertake a local risk assessment when applying for a new premises licence.
- 16.6 The Council will expect each local risk assessment to consider:
 - Whether the premises are in an area subject to high levels of crime and or disorder:
 - Nearby gambling, drug, alcohol or mental health support facility;
 - Other gambling premises in the vicinity.
 - The location and proximity of services for children such as schools, colleges, playgrounds, youth clubs, leisure/community centres, cafes, coffee shops, bus stops and other areas where children will gather.
 - The location and proximity of services for vulnerable people such as health centres, drop-in centres, alcohol/drug dependency units, self-help groups, GP surgery.
 - The demographics of the area in relation to the type and size vulnerable groups.

- Location and proximity of banks and cash dispensing machines.
- Location and proximity of alcohol licensed premises and information
- Information held by the gambling licensee regarding customer refusals linked to alcohol consumption.
- The demographics of the area in relation to vulnerable groups.
- Whether the premises is in an area subject to high levels of crime and/or disorder.
- Known problems in the area such as problems arising from street drinkers, youths participating, in anti-social behaviour, drug dealing
- How vulnerable people, including people with gambling dependencies are protected.
- Information held by the gambling licensee regarding self-exclusions and incidences of underage gambling.
- Proximity of gaming machines to the entrance door of the premises.
- Consideration of the line of sight from the counter to gaming machines within the premises.
- Gaming trends that may mirror days for financial payments such as pay days or benefit payments.
- 16.7 The assessment should include the following matters relating to the management and governance of the site:
 - The training of staff to intervene when customers show signs of excessive gambling, the ability of staff to offer intervention and how the staffing of premises affects this.
 - Details of the location and coverage of CCTV cameras and how the system will be monitored.
 - The layout of the premises so that staff will have an unobstructed view of persons using the premises.
 - The number of staff available on the premises at any one time. If at any time that number drops to one confirm the supervisory and monitoring arrangements.
 - Arrangements for dealing with monitoring under age and vulnerable persons. These may include - dedicated and trained personnel, leaflets, posters, self-exclusion schemes, window displays, and advertisements not to entice passers—by.
 - Where the application is for a Betting Premises Licence, other than in respect of a track, the location and extent of any part of the premises which will be used to provide facilities for gambling in reliance on the licence.
- 16.8 This information will be used during the process to determine the application.
- 16.9 We will expect operators to share risk assessments with us when applying for a new premises licence or a variation to an existing one. We will also expect operators to share information and data with us about self-exclusions and underage attempts to gamble.
- 16.10 This policy does not preclude any application being made and each application will be decided on its merits, with the onus being upon the applicant to show how any concerns can be overcome.

17. Primary Gambling Activity

- 17.1 The primary activity of each premises licence type is specified on the premises licence when it is issued. Section 150 of the Gambling Act 2005 authorises the provision of gambling facilities for the following types of premises licences:
 - casino premises
 - bingo premises
 - betting premises, including tracks and premises used by betting intermediaries
 - adult gaming centre premises (for category C and D machines)
 - family entertainment centre premises (for category C and D machines) (note that, separate to this category, the licensing authority may issue family entertainment centre gaming machine permits, which authorise the use of category D machines only).

(See Appendix 1 for definitions of categories of gaming machines)

- 17.2 In betting premises, the primary activity will be betting, with gaming machines as an ancillary offer on the premises. The Commission have provided information relating to the primary gambling activity in Local Authority Guidance, Licence Conditions and Codes of Practice and advice notes. It should be noted that the Act does not permit a premises to be licensed for more than one gambling activity.
- 17.3 The council will take decisions in accordance with the Commission's guidance and codes of practice on primary gambling activity and will have regard to the advice which it issues from time to time and will expect applicants to operate premises in line with the Commissions Guidance and conditions on their operator's licence. We will monitor the operation of premises and report any potential breach of operating licence conditions to the Commission. Applications for new premises licences, or to vary an existing licence, will be expected to be clear that the premises are intended to be used for the primary gambling activity proposed. The Licensing Authority will expect there to be sufficient facilities for over the counter betting. For example, a betting (other) premises licence application that only has 4 gaming machines, but no betting counter or associated betting facilities shown on the proposed plans, will not be considered as offering the primary gambling activity in accordance with that indicated on the application.

18. Conditions

- 18.1 The majority of premises licences will have mandatory and/or default conditions attached to the licence. These conditions are detailed in the Gambling Act 2005 (Mandatory and Default Conditions) Regulations 2007.
- 18.2 The Licensing Authority can attach conditions to any licence if it is believes that the imposition of conditions will ensure that the premises promotes the licensing objectives. Any conditions attached to a licence will be:
 - relevant to the need to make the proposed building suitable as a gambling facility;
 - directly related to the premises and the type of licence applied for;
 - related to the scale and type of premises; and
 - reasonable in all respects.
- 18.3 Certain matters are set out in the Act may not be the subject of conditions. These are:
 - conditions which make it impossible to comply with an operating licence.

- conditions as to gaming machines that contradict the provisions in the Act.
- conditions making activities, premises or parts of them operate as a membership club
- conditions on fees, winnings, stakes or prizes.
- 18.4 Conditions will be attached to individual licences on the basis of their merits. However, there will be a number of measures the council will commonly consider utilising in order to pursue the licensing objectives. These may include measures such as: the supervision of entrances; separation of gambling from non-gambling areas frequented by children; and the supervision of gaming machines in premises not specifically for adult gambling; appropriate signage for adult only areas, etc. The council will expect the applicant to propose how the licensing objectives can be met effectively though the use of conditions.

19. Buildings divided into more than one premises

- 19.1 Part 7 of the Commissions Guidance states that a building can, in principle, be divided into more than one premises, and subject to more than one premises licence provided they are for different parts of the building, and the different parts of the building can be reasonably regarded as being different premises. An example is given of the units within a shopping mall, where each unit is a separate self-contained premises that is contained within one building. It is also possible for licensed premises to be located next to each other. The council will follow this guidance.
- 19.2 Whether different parts of a building can be reasonably regarded as different premises will depend on the circumstances of the individual building and how any division is proposed. To agree to accept applications to grant or vary a licence for a building which has been divided, the council will need to be satisfied that the different premises are genuinely separate premises, and not an artificially created part of what is readily identifiable as a single premises.
- 19.3 In considering whether different areas of a building are genuinely separate premises the council will take into account factors which will include: whether there are separate registrations for business rates in place for the premises, whether the premises are owned or operated by the same person, and whether the premises are operated independently of each other.

20. Separation of premises within a single building

- 20.1 When considering proposals to divide a building into genuinely separate premises the council will also need to be satisfied that the form of separation between the premises is appropriate.
- 20.2 The separation between one premises and another must be clearly defined. Any barrier used to separate one premises from another must be permanent and constructed so the public cannot go from one premises to another. We would not, for example, be likely to consider that separation of areas of a building by ropes, or by low level, or moveable partitions to be appropriate.
- 20.3 It may be acceptable for staff working in adjacent premises to have access through barriers between premises to enable them access one premises from the other. The applicant must demonstrate that in providing this staff access there are suitable control measures in place that will ensure the safety and security of staff and that will effectively prevent the public from using the same access point to

enter the other premises.

21. Access to premises

- 21.1 The Gambling Act 2005 (Mandatory and Default Conditions) Regulations 2007 restrict access to different types of licensed gambling premises. In considering proposals to divide a building into different premises the council will have to be satisfied that proposals to divide buildings are compatible with the mandatory conditions which relate to access between premises.
- 21.2 The relevant provisions of the regulations relating to access are set out in paragraph 7.23 of the Commission's Guidance. In a number of types of licensed premises provisions on access that prevent customers from being able to enter the premises directly from other licensed premises.
- 21.3 The Commission Guidance at paragraph 7.25 states "There is no definition of 'direct access' in the Act or regulations. However, it could be said that there should be an area separating the premises concerned (for example a street or café), which the public go to for purposes other than gambling, for there to be shown to be no direct access."
- 21.4 It is the council's opinion that any area which separates licensed premises, and from which those premises can be accessed, must be genuinely separate premises which are habitually and actually used by members of the public other than those using the licensed premises.
- 21.5 The council does not consider that provisions which prohibit direct access between licensed premises are satisfied where licensed premises are separated by an area created artificially within a building principally for members of the public attending the licensed premises, irrespective of whether this area is unlicensed or provides non-gambling facilities, for example refreshments or ATMs,
- 21.6 Where the council is satisfied that a building can be divided into separate premises and properly satisfy the statutory provisions, the council will expect applicants to ensure that:
 - premises are configured so that children are not invited to participate in, have accidental access to, or closely observe gambling to which they are prohibited from taking part,
 - entrances to and exits from parts of a building covered by one or more premises licences should be separate and identifiable so that the separation of different premises is not compromised and people do not 'drift' into a gambling area. In this context it should be possible to access the premises without going through another licensed premises or premises with a permit.
 - Customers should be able to participate in the activity named on the premises licence.

This is not an exhaustive list and the council will consider other aspects based on the merits of the application.

22. Casinos

22.1 No Casinos resolution - The licensing authority has not passed a 'no casino' resolution under Section 166 of the Gambling Act 2005, but is aware that it has the power to do so. Should the licensing authority decide in the future to pass such a

resolution, it will update this policy statement with details of that resolution. It should be noted that we are not an authority that has been granted permission by the government to issue a casino licence. We are not a district that the Government has selected to have a casino.

23. Bingo

- 23.1 This policy applies to applications for a bingo premises licence. Bingo has its ordinary and natural meaning and includes any version of the game irrespective of by what name it is described. A holder of a bingo premises licence will be able to offer bingo in all its forms.
- 23.2 The holder of a bingo premises licence may make available for use, up to a maximum of 20% of the machine estate available for use on the premises of category B machines (restricted to sub-category B3 or B4 machines) and any number of category C or D machines
- 23.3 Children and young persons are permitted in bingo premises, but may not participate in the bingo. If any category B or C machines are made available for use, these must be separated from areas where children and young people are allowed.

(See Appendix 1 for definitions of categories of gaming machines)

- 23.4 In determining whether the application meets the criteria set in Policy Objective 1,2,3 consideration will be given to appropriate measures/licensing conditions to address the matters listed below:
 - Proof of age schemes
 - CCTV
 - Entry control system
 - Supervision of entrances/ machine areas
 - Physical separation of areas
 - Location of entry
 - Notices/ signage
 - Specific opening hours
 - Self-barring schemes
 - Provision of information leaflets / helpline numbers for organisations such as GamCare

This list is not exhaustive, and is merely indicative of examples of measures the council will expect applicants to offer their own measures to meet the licensing objectives.

24. Betting (Other)

- 24.1 This policy applies to applications for off-course betting premises. This is betting that takes place other than at a track, typically in a betting shop, and includes an entitlement to operate up to four gaming machines of category B2, B3, B4, C or D, and any number of betting machines.
- 24.2 In determining whether the application meets the criteria set in Policy Objective 1,2,3 consideration will be given to appropriate measures/licensing conditions to address the matters listed below:
 - Proof of age schemes
 - CCTV

- Entry control system
- Supervision of entrances/ machine areas
- Physical separation of areas
- Location of entry
- Notices/ signage
- Specific opening hours
- Self-barring schemes
- Provision of information leaflets / helpline numbers for organisations such as GamCare

This list is not exhaustive, and is merely indicative of examples of measures the council will expect applicants to offer their own measures to meet the licensing objectives.

25. Betting Tracks including other sporting venues

- 25.1 Under section 353 of the Act, "tracks" includes premises where a race or other sporting event takes place or is intended to take place. These may be subject to one or more than one premises licence, provided each licence relates to a specified area of the "track". The Commission Guidance, identifies that operators of track betting premises will not necessarily hold an operator's licence issued by the Commission. The council will have particular regard to proposals and measures to ensure that the environment in which betting takes place is suitable for betting and that betting is conducted in a fair and open way.
- 25.2 We will consider the impact upon the objective of protection of children and vulnerable persons, the need to ensure that entrances to each type of licensed premises within the sporting venue are distinct and that children are excluded from gambling areas where they are not permitted to enter. The possibility of multiple licences at tracks is noted in Part 20 of the Commission Guidance. The council will expect the applicant for a premises licence to demonstrate suitable measures to ensure that children do not have access to adult- only gaming facilities. It is noted that children and young persons will be permitted to enter track areas where facilities for betting are provided on days when dog- racing and/or horse racing takes place, but that they are still prevented from entering areas where gaming machines (other than category D machines) are provided. (Children and young persons are not prohibited from playing category D machines on a track.)
- 25.3 In determining whether the application meets the criteria set in Policy Objective 1,2,3 consideration will be given to appropriate measures/licensing conditions to address the matters listed below:
 - Proof of age schemes
 - CCTV
 - Entry control system
 - Supervision of entrances/ machine areas
 - Physical separation of areas
 - Location of entry
 - Notices/ signage
 - Specific opening hours
 - Self-barring schemes
 - Provision of information leaflets/ helpline numbers for organisations such as GamCare

- This list is not exhaustive and is merely indicative of examples of measures the council will expect applicants to offer their own measures to meet the licensing objectives.
- 25.4 Track betting operators must be able to demonstrate their adoption of socially responsible gambling policies and procedures. Such polices and procedures must ensure that the track betting activities promote the licensing objectives of ensuring that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way and children and other vulnerable people are not harmed or exploited by gambling.
- 25.5 The council will consider the location of gaming machines at tracks, and applicants for track premises licences will need to demonstrate that, where the applicant holds or seeks a pool betting operating licence and is going to use his entitlement to four gaming machines, these machines are located in areas from which children are excluded. The applicant will be required to provide information as to what measures it will put in place around the gaming machines to ensure that children are excluded.
- 25.6 The council will expect applicants to include detailed plans for the race track itself and the area that will be used for temporary "on-course" betting facilities (often known as the "betting ring"), pool betting, as well as any other proposed gambling facilities. Plans should make clear what is being sought for authorisation under the track betting premises licence and what, if any, other areas are to be subject to a separate application for a different type of premises licence. Any such plans must also contain the information prescribed by Regulations.
- 25.7 The council concurs with the Commission's view that it would be preferable for all self-contained premises operated by off-course betting operators to be the subject of separate premises licences, to ensure that there is clarity between the respective responsibilities of the track operator and the off-course betting operator running a self-contained unit on the premises.

26. Adult Gaming Centres

- 26.1 Adult gaming centres (AGCs) premises licences allow the holder of the licence to make gaming machines available for use on the premises. Persons operating an AGC must hold a gaming machines general operating licence from the Commission and must seek a premises licence from the licensing authority. They will be able to make up to 4 category B3 or B4 gaming machines, and an unlimited number of category C or D gaming machines available to their customers. Gaming machines are a form of gambling which is attractive to children and AGC's will contain machines of a similar format to the Category D machines on which children are allowed to play. However, no-one under the age of 18 is permitted to enter an AGC and applicants must be aware of the location of and entry to AGC's to minimise the opportunities for children to gain access.
- 26.2 Because gaming machines provides opportunities for solitary play and immediate payouts, they are more likely to engender repetitive and excessive play. The council in considering premises licences and will specifically have regard to the need to protect children and vulnerable persons from harm or being exploited by gambling and will expect the applicant to satisfy the authority that there will be sufficient measures to, for example, ensure that under 18 year olds are not attracted to, or gain access to, the premises.
- 26.3 In determining whether the application meets the criteria set in Policy Objective

- 1,2,3 consideration will be given to appropriate measures/licensing conditions to address the matters listed below:
 - Proof of age schemes
 - CCTV
 - Entry control system
 - Supervision of entrances/ machine areas
 - Physical separation of areas
 - Location of entry
 - Notices/ signage
 - Specific opening hours
 - Self-barring schemes for individuals to bar themselves from premises
 - Provision of information leaflets/ helpline numbers for organisations such as GamCare.

This list is not mandatory, nor exhaustive, and is merely indicative of example measures.

27. Family Entertainment Centres (FEC):

- 27.1 Generally, FECs must be operated by a person or body having an operating licence from the Gambling Commission (the Act also provides that there is a class of unlicensed Family Entertainment Centres that may be run by individuals or bodies not holding an operator's licence). Unlicensed Family Entertainment Centres do not require the operator to have a Gambling Commission operator's licence or premises licence from the local licensing authority but do need to have a gaming machine permit as set out below. Gaming machines are a form of gambling which is attractive to children and FECs will contain both Category D machines on which they are allowed to play, and category C machines on which they are not. Because gaming machines provide opportunities for solitary play and for immediate payouts, they are more likely to engender repetitive and excessive play. The council, in considering applications for FEC premises licences will specifically have regard to the need to protect children and vulnerable persons from harm or being exploited by gambling and will expect the applicant to satisfy the authority, for example, that there will be sufficient measures to ensure that under 18 year olds do not have access to the adult only gaming machine areas.
- 27.2 In determining whether the application meets the criteria set in Policy Objective 1,2,3 consideration will be given to appropriate measures/licensing conditions to address the matters listed below:
 - CCTV
 - Supervision of entrances/ machine areas
 - Physical separation of areas for category C machines
 - Location of entry
 - Notices/ signage
 - Specific opening hours
 - Self-barring schemes for individuals to bar themselves from premises
 - Provision of information leaflets/ helpline numbers for organisations such as GamCare
 - Measures & training for dealing with children on the premises suspected of truanting.

This list is neither mandatory, nor exhaustive, and is merely indicative of example measures.

- 27.3 The council will have regard to the Gambling Commission's guidance on any conditions that apply to operating licences covering the way in which the area containing the category C machines should be delineated but may require further measures on physical separation and controls on entry. The council must apply the mandatory conditions but will consider whether to exclude any of the default conditions that may be specified by regulation from the Secretary of State.
- 27.4 Family Entertainment Centres will provide amusement with prizes machines (gaming machines) or entertainment machines which are used to play games where there are no chance of winning prizes.

28. Travelling Fairs

- 28.1 The Act defines a travelling fair as 'wholly or principally' providing amusements and they must be on a site that has been used for fairs for no more than 27 days per calendar year. Travelling fairs do not require a permit to provide gaming machines but must comply with legal requirements about the way the machines are operated.
- 28.2 It will fall to the council to decide whether, where category D machines and/ or equal chance prize gaming without a permit is to be made available for use at travelling fairs, the statutory requirement that the facilities for gambling amount to no more than an ancillary amusement at the fair is met.
- 28.3 The council will also consider whether the applicant falls within the statutory definition of a travelling fair. We will apply the 27 day statutory maximum for the land being used as a fair each calendar year applies to the piece of land on which the fairs are held, regardless of whether it is the same or different travelling fairs occupying the land. We will keep a record of any travelling fairs taking place in the District that offer gambling as an ancillary use to the fair. The authority will ensure that the 27 day statutory maximum for the land being used is not breached. The Authority will advise travelling fair operators if requested of the statutory time period remaining for the land they intend to use.

29. Door Supervisors

- 29.1 The Guidance advises that licensing authorities may consider whether there is a need for door supervision in terms of the licensing objectives of protection of children and vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling, but there can also be a need for supervision to stop premises becoming a source of crime. It is noted that the door supervisors at casinos or bingo premises are not required to be registered by the Security Industry Authority (SIA) under the Private Security Industry Act 2001. Door supervisors not directly employed by a casino or bingo operator do have to be SIA registered.
- 29.2 For betting offices and other premises other than casinos and bingo premises, the operator and/or the council may decide that supervision of entrances or machines is appropriate in particular cases. The authority will make door supervision a requirement where there is evidence, from the history of trading at the premises or in the area, that the premises cannot be adequately supervised from the counter and that door supervision is both necessary and proportionate.

30. Provisional Statements

30.1 An application may be made to the licensing authority for a provisional statement' in respect of premises that are yet to be constructed, altered or occupied.

Following the grant of a provisional statement, no further representations from relevant authorities or interested parties can be taken into account unless they concern matters which could not have been addressed at the provisional statement stage, or they reflect a change in the applicant's circumstances. In addition, the authority may refuse the premises licence (or grant it on terms different to those attached to the provisional statement) only by reference to matters:

- which could not have been raised by objectors at the provisional licence stage; or
- which in the authority's opinion reflect a change in the operator's circumstances.

31. Reviews

- 31.1 Requests for a review of a premises licence can be made by interested parties or responsible authorities, including the licensing authority. However, it is for the licensing authority to decide whether the review is to be carried out. This will be on the basis of whether the request for the review is relevant to the matters listed below:
 - any relevant code of practice issued by the Gambling Commission;
 - any relevant guidance issued by the Gambling Commission;
 - the licensing objectives;
 - the authority's statement of principles.
- 31.2 The licensing authority may reject an application for review if it thinks that the grounds on which the review is sought:
 - are not relevant to the relevant code of practice or guidance issued by the Gambling Commission, the licensing objectives or the licensing authority's statement of principles;
 - are frivolous;
 - are vexatious:
 - 'will certainly not' cause the licensing authority to revoke or suspend the licence or to remove, amend or attach conditions on the premises licence;
 - are substantially the same as grounds cited in a previous application relating to the same premises (the licensing authority will consider the length of time that has passed since the earlier application in deciding whether this is a reasonable reason to reject the review application);
 - are substantially the same as representations made at the time the application for the premises licence was considered. While the licensing authority will consider the length of time that has passed since the representations were made, it will not normally review a licence on the basis of the same arguments considered on the grant of the premises licence.
- 31.3 General objections to gambling as an activity are not likely to be considered relevant reasons for a review. Other examples of irrelevant considerations include demand for gambling premises, issues relating to planning, public safety and traffic congestion.
- 31.4 The licensing authority itself, as a responsible authority can initiate a review of a particular premises licence, or any particular class of premises licence, for any reason which it thinks is appropriate. This includes reviewing a premises licence on the grounds that a premises licence holder has not provided facilities for gambling at the premises. This is to prevent people from applying for licences in a

- speculative manner without intending to use them, or to ensure that the principle of primary use is applied.
- 31.5 The licensing authority may review any matter connected with the use made of a particular premises if it has reason to believe that the premises licence conditions are not being observed, or for any other reason which gives it cause to believe a review may be appropriate.
- 31.6 A responsible authority or interested party may apply to the council to review a premises licence. Such reviews can be made in relation to, amongst other things if there are repeated incidents of crime and disorder associated with the premises or the gambling activity which the premises operator has failed to adequately address, where incidents that have adversely effected one or more licensing objectives have occurred at a premises that could have been prevented if advice and guidance from a responsible authority had been heeded, if the premises due to the activities being undertaken is either attracting children or people likely to be involved in crime and disorder.
- 31.7 As a review of a premises licence can lead to its revocation the council will consider whether informal actions to ensure timely or immediate compliance have been exhausted prior to an application being made. The council accepts that an application for review may be appropriate without informal measures being taken, but will seek to establish that all options have been considered in determining review applications.

32. Permits

32.1 Permits regulate gambling and the use of gaming machines in a premises which does not hold a premises licence. They are required when a premises provides gambling facilities but either the stakes are very low or gambling is not the main function of the premises.

The council is responsible for issuing the following permits:

- unlicensed family entertainment centre gaming machine permits;
- alcohol-licensed premises gaming machine permits;
- prize gaming permits;
- club gaming permits and club machine permits.
- 32.2 The council can only grant or reject an application for a permit and cannot attach conditions. Therefore, the council will consider a number of factors before determining an application for a permit to ensure that the permit holder and the premises are suitable for the proposed gambling activities.

33. Unlicensed Family Entertainment Centre (UFEC) Gaming Machine Permits

33.1 This policy applies to those premises that are proposed to be used as Unlicensed Family Entertainment Centres. UFECs are those that offer only category D machines and a permit allows any number of these machines to be made available at the premises (subject to other considerations such as health and safety and fire regulations). Given that category D machines have no age restrictions, these premises will particularly appeal to children and young persons. Therefore, the council will give particular weight to matters relating to child protection issues.

The council will grant an application for a permit only if it is satisfied that the premises will be used as an unlicensed FEC, and following consultation with the Chief of Police.

- 33.2 The council will require applicants to demonstrate:
 - a full understanding of the maximum stakes and prizes of the gambling that is permissible in unlicensed FECs;
 - that the applicant has no relevant convictions (those that are set out in Schedule 7 of the Act); and
 - that staff are trained to have a full understanding of the maximum stakes and prizes
- 33.3 The council will expect the applicant to show that there are policies and procedures in place to protect children and vulnerable people from harm. Harm in this context is not limited to harm from gambling but includes wider child protection considerations. The efficiency of such policies and procedures will each be considered on their merits. However, they may include:
 - measures / training for staff as regards suspected truant school children on the premises;
 - measures / training covering how staff would deal with unsupervised very young children being on the premises;
 - measures / training covering how staff would deal with children causing perceived problems on or around the premises.
 - measures / training covering how staff would identify the signs and symptoms of persons engaged in the illegal use of controlled drugs.

34. Alcohol-Licensed Premises Gaming Machine Permits

- 34.1 Automatic entitlement to 2 gaming machines: A premises licensed to sell alcohol under the Licensing Act 2003 is automatically entitled to 2 gaming machines of category C and/or D. The holder of the on- premises licence under the Licensing Act 2003 must notify the council of their intention to make the gaming machines available for use and must pay the prescribed fee.
- 34.2 An automatic authorisation does not negate pub and club operators from their responsibilities to comply with the 'Codes of Practice for gaming machines in Pubs and Clubs' issued by the Gambling Commission. Operators should be aware of the contents of this code and ensure that their staff comply accordingly.
- 34.3 Operators are expected to demonstrate responsibility in the supervision of their machines, in particular siting them in positions where they can easily be supervised by staff.
- 34.4 The council will remove the automatic authorisation in respect of any particular premises if:
 - provision of the machines is not reasonably consistent with the pursuit of the licensing objectives;
 - gaming has taken place on the premises that breaches a provision of section 282 of the Gambling Act (i.e. that written notice has been provided to the council, that a fee has been provided and that any relevant code of practice issued by the Gambling Commission about the location and operation of the machine has been complied with);
 - the premises are mainly used for gaming; or
 - an offence under the Gambling Act has been committed on the premises.

- 34.5 **Permit for 3 or more gaming machines**. This policy applies to those licensed premises that propose to have 3 or more gaming machines. A licensed premises wishing to have 3 or more gaming machines of category C or D must apply to the council for a permit.
- 34.6 As gaming machines provide opportunities for solitary play and immediate payouts, they are more likely to engender repetitive and excessive play. The council, on considering an application, will consider whether granting a permit would be appropriate on a case by case basis, but will specifically have regard to the need to protect children and vulnerable people from harm or being exploited by gambling;
 - measures taken by the applicant to satisfy the council that there will be sufficient measures to ensure that under 18 year olds do not have access to the adult only gaming machines.
- 34.7 The council will expect applicants to offer their own measures to meet the licensing objectives. However, appropriate measures may cover issues such as:
 - the adult machines being in sight of the bar;
 - the adult machines being in the sight of staff who will monitor that the machines are not being used by those under 18;
 - notices and signage;
 - the provision of information leaflets or helpline numbers for organisations such as GamCare.
 - The council will expect applicants to submit a plan showing the precise location of all machines applied for under this section. The plan should be the same version as that currently submitted with the Licensing Act 2003 Premises Licence.
- 34.8 If it is not satisfied that appropriate measures have been taken by the applicant to comply with this policy, the council will refuse to grant the permit, or it may vary the number or category of gaming machines authorised by the permit.
- 34.9 The holder of a permit must comply with any Code of Practice issued by the Gambling Commission about the location and operation of the gaming machines.
- 34.10The council may cancel a permit or may vary the number or category (or both) of gaming machines authorised by it if:
 - it would not be reasonably consistent with pursuit of the licensing objectives for the permit to continue to have effect,
 - gaming has taken place on the premises in purported reliance on the permit but otherwise than in accordance with the permit or a condition of the permit,
 - the premises are mainly use or to be used for making gaming machines available, or,
 - an offence under the Gambling Act 2005 has been committed on the premises.
- 34.11Before the council cancels or varies a permit it will give the permit holder 21 days notice of its intention and allow him the opportunity to make a representation. If the permit holder requests a hearing the council will arrange a Licensing Sub-Committee hearing to consider the permit holder's representation and any other evidence available before making its determination.
- 34.12The Council when determining an application for an alcohol-licensed premises gaming machine permit will consider each application on their own merits.

34.13Some alcohol licensed premises may apply for a premises licence for their nonalcohol licensed areas. Any such application would most likely need to be applied for and dealt with as an Adult Gaming Centre premises licence.

35. Prize Gaming Permits

- 35.1 This policy applies to applications for, or renewals of, prize gaming permits.

 Gaming is "prize gaming "if the nature and size of the prize is not determined by the number of people playing or the amount paid for or raised by the gaming. Normally the prizes are determined by the operator before play commences.
- 35.2 Prize gaming may take place without a permit in various premises. These are casinos, bingo halls, adult gaming centres, licensed and unlicensed family entertainment centres and travelling fairs.
 - Given that the prize gaming will particularly appeal to children and young persons, the licensing authority will give weight to child protection issues.
- 35.3 The applicant will be expected to set out the types of gaming that they are intending to offer and will also be expected to demonstrate:
 - an understanding of the limits to stakes and prizes set out in regulations;
 - That the gaming offered is within the law;
 - Clear policies that outline the steps to be taken to protect children from harm.
- 35.4 We will only grant a permit after consultation with the chief officer of police. This will enable the licensing authority to determine the suitability of the applicant in terms of any convictions that they may have that would make them unsuitable to operate prize gaming, the suitability of the premises in relation to their location, and issues about disorder.
- 35.5 It should be noted that there are conditions in the Act with which the permit holder must comply, but that the council cannot attach conditions. The conditions in the Act are:
 - the limits on participation fees, as set out in regulations, must be complied with:
 - all chances to participate in the gaming must be allocated on the premises on which the gaming is taking place and on one day; the game must be played and completed on the day the chances are allocated; and the result of the game must be made public in the premises on the day that it is played;
 - the prize for which the game is played must not exceed the amount set out in regulations (if a money prize), or the prescribed value (if non-monetary prize); and
 - participation in the gaming must not entitle the player to take part in any other gambling.

36. Club Gaming and Club Machines Permits

36.1 Members clubs and Miners' welfare institutes (but not commercial clubs) may apply for a club gaming permit or a club machine permit. Commercial clubs may apply for a club machine permit. The club gaming permit will enable the premises to provide gaming machines (three machines of categories B, C or D), equal chance gaming, and games of chance as set out in regulations. A club machine permit will enable

the premises to provide gaming machines (three machines of categories B4, C or D).

- 36.2 A club must meet the following criteria to be considered a members' club:
 - It must have at least 25 members;
 - It must be established and conducted wholly or mainly for purposes other than gaming (unless the gaming is permitted by separate regulations);
 - It must be permanent in nature;
 - It must not be established to make a commercial profit;
 - It must be controlled by its members equally.

Examples of these include working men's clubs, branches of the Royal British Legion and clubs with political affiliations.

- 36.3 The council may only refuse an application on the grounds that:
 - a) the applicant does not fulfil the requirements for a members' or commercial club or miners' welfare institute and therefore is not entitled to receive the type of permit for which it has applied;
 - b) the applicant's premises are used wholly or mainly by children and/ or young persons;
 - c) an offence under the Act or a breach of a permit has been committed by the applicant while providing gaming facilities;
 - d) a permit held by the applicant has been cancelled in the previous ten years; or
 - e) an objection has been lodged by the Commission or the police.
- We will expect applicants to offer their own measures to meet the licensing objectives. However, appropriate measures may cover issues such as:
 - the adult machines being in sight of the bar;
 - the adult machines being in the sight of staff who will monitor that the machines are not being used by those under 18;
 - notices and signage;
 - the provision of information leaflets or helpline numbers for organisations such as GamCare.
 - The council will expect applicants to submit a plan showing the precise location of all machines applied for under this section. The plan should be the same version as that currently submitted with the Licensing Act 2003 Club Premises Certificate.
- There is also a "fast-track" procedure available under the Act for premises which hold a club premises certificate under the Licensing Act 2003 (Schedule 12 paragraph 10). Under the fast-track procedure there is no opportunity for objections to be made by the Commission or the police, and the grounds upon which a council can refuse a permit are reduced. The grounds on which an application under this process may be refused are:
 - that the club is established primarily for gaming, other than gaming prescribed under schedule 12;
 - that in addition to the prescribed gaming, the applicant provides facilities for other gaming; or
 - that a club gaming permit or club machine permit issued to the applicant in the last ten years has been cancelled".
- 36.6 There are statutory conditions on club gaming permits that no child uses a category

B or C machine on the premises and that the holder complies with any relevant provision of a code of practice about the location and operation of gaming machines.

37. Temporary Use Notices (TUN's)

- 37.1 Temporary Use Notices (TUN's) allow the use of premises for gambling where there is no premises licence but where a gambling operator wishes to use the premises temporarily for providing facilities for gambling. Premises that might be suitable for gambling would include hotels, conference centres and sporting venues.
- 37.2 The licensing authority can only grant a Temporary Use Notice to a person or a company holding a relevant operating licence.
- 37.3 Currently, Temporary Use Notices can only be used to permit the provision of facilities for equal chance gaming, where the gaming is intended to produce a single overall winner.
- 37.4 The licensing authority, in considering applications for Temporary Use Notices, will consider whether gambling should take place, or should only take place with modifications to the TUN. In doing so, the licensing authority will consider:
 - the suitability of the premises;
 - to the location of the premises, paying particular attention to its proximity to any schools, hostels or other sensitive premises;
 - The CCTV coverage within the premises;
 - The ability of the premises to provide sufficient staff and/or licensed door supervisors for the notice period;
 - whether the premises or the holder of the operating licence have given the council any cause for concern at previous events in relation to the licensing objectives, the guidance issued by the Commission, the relevant code of practice or this statement of principles.

38. Occasional Use Notices:

38.1 The council has very little discretion as regards Occasional Use Notices to accept bets at "tracks", aside from ensuring that the statutory limit of 8 days in a calendar year is not exceeded. The council will, however, consider the definition of a "track" and whether the applicant will need to demonstrate that they are in fact responsible for the administration of the "track "or is an occupier, and therefore permitted to avail themselves of the notice. It should be noted that the definition of track in the Act is wider than dog tracks or horse racecourses and includes places where races or other sporting events take place. If notices are given for a single track which would permit betting to occur for more than 8 days per year the council has an obligation to issue a counter notice preventing such a breach occurring.

Appendix 1 Gaming machine (fruit machine, slot machine) categories

Gaming machines (fruit machines, slot machines) fall into categories depending on the maximum stake and prize available:

Machine category	Maximum stake (from April 2019)	Maximum prize (from January 2014)	Allowed premises
Α	Unlimited	Unlimited	Regional Casino
B1	£5	£10,000 (with the option of a maximum £20,000 linked progressive jackpot on a premises basis only)	Large Casino, Small Casino, Pre-2005 Act casino and Regional Casinos
B2	£2	£500	Betting premises and tracks occupied by pool betting and all of the above
В3	£2	£500	Bingo premises, Adult gaming centre and all of the above
	£2	£500	Members' club or Miners' welfare institute only
B4	£2	£400	Members' club or Miners' welfare club, commercial club and all of the above.
С	£1	£100	Family entertainment centre (with Commission operating licence), Qualifying alcohol licensed premises (without additional gaming machine permit), Qualifying alcohol licensed premises (with additional LA gaming machine permit) and all of the above.
D money prize	10p	£5	Travelling fairs, unlicensed (permit) Family entertainment centre and all of the above

Machine category	Maximum stake (from April 2019)	Maximum prize (from January 2014)	Allowed premises
D non-money prize (other than crane grab machine)	30p	£8	All of the above.
D non-money prize (crane grab machine)	£1	£50	All of the above.
D combined money and non-money prize (other than coin pusher or penny falls machines)	10p	£8 (of which no more than £5 may be a money prize)	All of the above.
D combined money and non-money prize (coin pusher or penny falls machine)	20p	£20 (of which no more than £10 may be a money prize)	All of the above.

Appendix 2

Organisations & Groups Consulted

Mid Sussex District Councillors

Mid Sussex District Town and Parish Councils

The Gambling Commission, 4th Floor Victoria Square House, Victoria Square, Birmingham, B2 4BP

The Chief Officer of Police, Sussex Police, Church Lane, Lewes, East Sussex BN7 2DZ

West Sussex Fire & Rescue Service, Northgate, Church Road, Chichester, PO19 1BD

The Planning Authority, Planning and Economy, Mid Sussex District Council, Oaklands, Oaklands Road, Haywards Heath, RH16 1SS

West Sussex Safeguarding Children's Board, Room 12, County Hall, West Street, Chichester, PO19 1RQ

Environmental Health Section Mid Sussex District Council, Oaklands Road, Haywards Heath, West Sussex, RH16 1SS

HM Revenue & Customs, 100 Parliament Street, London SW1A 2BQ

British Casino Organisation, 38 Grosvenor Gardens, London, SW1W 0EB

BACTA, Alders House, 133 Aldersgate Street, London, EC1A 4JA

British Bingo Association, Lexham House, 75 High Street North, Dunstable, Beds, LU6 1JF

Association of British Bookmakers Ltd, Regency House, 1-4 Warwick Street, London, W1B 5LT

Remote Gambling Association, Regency House, 1-4 Warwick Street, London, W1B 5LT

The Manager, Citizens Advice Bureau, Oaklands, Oaklands Road, Haywards Heath, West Sussex, RH16 3DN

The Manager, Citizens Advice Bureau, Cantelupe House, Cantelupe Road, East Grinstead, RH19 3BZ

The Manager, Citizens Advice Bureau, 38 Church Road, Burgess Hill, West Sussex, RH15 9AE

Sussex Chamber of Commerce, 4 Victoria Business Centre, 43 Victoria Road, Burgess Hill, RH15 9LR

Burgess Hill Library, The Martlets, Burgess Hill, West Sussex, RH15 9NN

Hassocks Library, Keymer Road, Hassocks, West Sussex, BN6 8QJ

Haywards Heath Library, Boltro Road, Haywards Heath, West Sussex, RH16 1BN

Hurstpierpoint Library, Trinity Road, Hurstpierpoint, West Sussex, BN6 9UY

Chief Executive, West Sussex County Council, County Hall, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 1RG

Transport and General Workers Union, Eastbourne District Office, T&G Centre, Grand Parade, Eastbourne, BN21 4DN

Mims Davies MP, House of Commons, London, SW1A 0AA

Andrew Griffith MP, House of Commons, London, SW1A 0AA

Jeremy Quinn MP, House of Commons, London, SW1A 0AA

Gatwick Diamond Business14 Basepoint Business and Innovation Centre Metcalf Way, Crawley, RH11 7XX

Director of Public Health, 1 The Causeway, Goring-By-Sea, Worthing, BN12 6BT

South East Coastal Sussex Strategic Health Authority, Director of Public Health, York House, 18-20 Massetts Road, Horley, Surrey, RH6 7DE

GamCare, 2&3 Baden Place, Crosby Row, London, SE1 1YW

Gamblers Anonymous, PO Box 5382, London, W1A 6SA

Independent Betting Arbitration Service, PO Box 44781, London, SW1W 0WR

William Hill, Greenside House, 50 Station Road, Wood Green, London N22 7TP

Coral Racing Ltd, 5th Floor, 70 Victoria Street, London SW1E 6SQ

Ladbrokes Betting ·& Gaming Ltd, Imperial House,Imperial Drive,Rayners Lane,Harrow,HA27JW

Betfred, The Spectrum, 56-58 Benson Road, Birchwood, Warrington, WA3 7PQ

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDANCE DOCUMENT 1

Internet sources of information on the Gambling Act 2005

The Gambling Act 2005 may be viewed on the web at www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2005/19/contents,

The Gambling Commission www.gamblingcommission.gov.uk

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDANCE DOCUMENT 2

Gambling Act 2005

Responsible Authorities

The Licensing Authority, Mid Sussex District Council, Oaklands, Oaklands Road, Haywards Heath, West Sussex, RH16 1SS

The Gambling Commission, 4th Floor Victoria Square House, Victoria Square, Birmingham, B2 4BP

Sussex Police, The Chief Constable, Police HQ, Malling House, Lewes, East Sussex BN7 2DZ

West Sussex Fire and Rescue Service, Northgate, Chichester, PO19 1BD

The Planning Authority, Planning and Economy, Mid Sussex District Council, Oaklands Road, Haywards Heath, West Sussex, RH16 1SS

West Sussex Safeguarding Children's Board, Room 12, County Hall, West Street, Chichester, PO19 1RQ

Environmental Health Section, Mid Sussex District Council, Oaklands Road, Haywards Heath, West Sussex, RH16 1SS

EITHER

Food & Safety Mid Sussex District Council, Oaklands Road, Haywards Heath, West Sussex, RH16 1SS

OR

Health & Safety Executive, Redgrave Court, Merton Road, Bootle, Merseyside, L20 7HS

HM Revenue & Customs, 100 Parliament Street, London SW1A 2BQ

Any other person prescribed by regulations made by the Secretary of State

UPDATE TO LICENSING COMMITTEE ON LICENSING OF TAXI AND PRIVATE HIRE VEHICLES

REPORT OF: Tom Clark, Head of Regulatory Services Contact Officer: Jon Bryant, Senior Licensing Officer

Email: jon.bryant@midsussex,gov.uk Tel: 01444 477076

Wards Affected: All Key Decision No

Purpose of Report

To advise and update the Licensing Committee following the amendments to the Taxi Licensing Policy following the adoption of the Statutory Standards and a general update of ongoing developments.

Summary

- The adoption of the Statutory Standards has introduced several additional checks and requirements to the Licensing Team and the Licensed Trade, including the rollout of the introduction of CCTV in vehicles, additional 6 monthly DBS checks, and mandatory Safeguarding and Disability Awareness training.
- From 1st October 2022, the Council Vehicle Livery Policy has come into effect for Hackney and Private Hire Vehicles, together with the rollout of Council mandated door signage for licensed vehicles.
- The Department of Transport consulted on the revision of the Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Licensing: Best Practice Guidance, which was last issued in March 2010.

Recommendations

5 The committee notes this update report.

Background

- In respect of the introduction of vehicle CCTV, the Licensing Team have completed the Data Protection Impact Assessment (DPIA) in conjunction with the Council's Data Protection Officer, and the specification for the system has been finalised to comply with the DPIA. The Licensing Team are identifying a range of suppliers and installers who can provide the systems to meet this specification. The suppliers list will be circulated to drivers at the end of October 2022 for the systems to be installed over a rollout period.
- 7 The Council will then become the Data Controller for all the CCTV systems fitted in Mid Sussex licensed vehicles.

- Drivers are now required to subscribe to the DBS Update scheme when they apply for a new or renew their DBS certificate. The Licensing Team are carrying out 6 monthly checks on all certificates registered with the Update Scheme. This is currently in the region of 225 certificates.
- 9 Almost all licensed drivers have now completed mandatory Safeguarding training. Drivers who have not completed the training within the required time period will have their Hackney or Private Hire Licence suspended until they successfully complete it.
- The mandatory disability awareness training has been rolled out and is currently being undertaken by drivers who have 12 months to complete the training satisfactorily.
- The Council Livery policy has come into effect with all licensed Hackney vehicles now being white and Private Hire Vehicles not white in colour. This will help the public identify a taxi and make some enforcement activities more straightforward.
- The Council mandated door signs have been rolled out. Due to the number of vehicles on the fleet these are being fixed by the Licensing Team at plating appointments, drop-in sessions and visits to the ranks. The rollout is expected to take place over a number of months.
- The fare increase approved by this Committee came into effect on the 20th September 2022. The Licensing Team will next review the Tariff in May 2023, as requested by the Committee. The fare increase has attracted new applications replacing some drivers who have retired.
- The current Unmet Demand Survey in respect of the current cap on licensed hackney vehicles is expected to be received from the consultants LVSA at the end of October and will be presented to this committee at the next meeting.
- The Department of Transport consulted on the revision of the Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Licensing: Best Practice Guidance which was last issued in March 2010. The Best Practice guidance is non-statutory guidance intended to assist licensing authorities in performing their functions. The best practice guidance focuses on issues outside the scope of the statutory taxi and private hire vehicle standards, which focus on safeguarding. This consultation closed on the 20th June 2022, and the results are awaited.

Financial Implications

16 None.

Risk Management Implications

17 None

Equality and customer service implications

The policy is intended to protect the public, including those who are vulnerable owing to their age or disability.

Sustainability Implications

None for the purposes of this report.

Backing Papers

None

